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COUNCIL MEMBERS WEBB AND JOOST NOTICED MEETING 

RE: FY2011 BUDGET 
April 29, 2010 

 
 
Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval 
Street 
 
In attendance:  Council Members Stephen Joost, Jack Webb, Bill Bishop and John Crescimbeni; Mayor 
John Peyton; Property Appraiser Jim Overton 
 
Others in attendance:  Mickey Miller and Heath Beach – Department of Administration and Finance; 
Cheryl Brown – Council Secretary/Director; Kirk Sherman – Council Auditor;  Jeff Clements – Council 
Research Division; Kerri Stewart, Adam Hollingsworth, Lisa Rinaman and Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; 
Kevin Holzendorf – Information Technology Department; Scott Wilson, Debbie Delgado, Tiffany Hager, 
Sarah Lane, Sonia Johnson, Mina Hosseini, Suzanne Warren, Suzie Loving and Celeste Hicks – ECAs; 
Annette Hastings – Tourist Development Council; Matt Galnor, Joe Adams and Ron Littlepage – Florida 
Times-Union; Mike Sharkey – Financial News and Daily Record; John Keene and Dick Cohee – Police 
and Fire Pension Fund; Joe Andrews and Marc El Hassan – TRUE Commmission 
 
Meeting Convened:  10:03 a.m. 
 
Council Member Webb introduced Mayor John Peyton to discuss the outlook for the FY11 City budget.  
The Mayor distributed several handouts showing the tentative General Fund – General Services District 
budget for FY11, a revenue and expenditure projection for FY10 to FY15, and a draft list of potential cost 
savings identified by the mayor’s department heads.  The tentative budget assumes a 3% pay reduction 
for all employees (which is contingent upon either successful agreement with the bargaining units or a 
decision by City Council to solve a bargaining impasse) and no new actuarial study on pension 
contributions so that the current year’s contribution level can be continued.  The tentative budget also 
assumed passage of the revised City fee bill, which City Council accomplished the previous Tuesday.  
These three factors will still leave an approximately $20 million gap which will have to be filled with 
expenditure cuts.  The department heads have identified a list of $43 million in potential cuts to be used to 
fill the $20 million hole.  The tentative budget also assumes a revenue-neutral millage – levying whatever 
millage rate is necessary to produce the same amount of property tax revenue as in the FY10 budget. 
 



The Mayor pointed out that 22%of the budget is comprised of fixed obligations (contracts, debt service, 
other fixed costs) over which the City has no control and cannot reduce.  The remainder of the budget is 
split about evenly between public safety (police and fire) and all other functions.  For many years the City 
has kept public safety functions whole and reduced or held spending stable in the other functions, but that 
is no longer possible. – everyone must share the pain this year.  The Sheriff and Fire and Rescue 
Department are both on-board with making cuts this year.  Pension contributions are a huge driver of the 
budget in recent years, but any savings agreed to in collective bargaining will be long-term, not really 
accruing for 10 to 30 years. 
 
The 3% pay cut that was originally proposed for FY10 never came to pass, so there is a budget gap in this 
year’s budget that needs to be filled before the end of the fiscal year in September by additional mid-year 
cuts.  $9.5 million was budgeted in a contingency fund in the event collective bargaining over the pay cut 
was unsuccessful (as it has been to this point), but an additional $12.5 million in cuts must be found by 
the end of September. 
 
Property Appraiser Jim Overton reported that a “revenue neutral” millage rate is, at this preliminary stage, 
looking like it might be approximately 9.72 mills.  The decline in property values seem to be bottoming 
out in the residential market, but commercial properties will continue to decline in value for the next 
several years.  Total property tax revenues will be down 3.9% in the current year, and possibly another 
3% next year. Total taxable property value is looking like it will be down $3 billion from this year to next 
year.   Due to the nature of the Save Our Homes formula, many homeowners will be very surprised when 
their property taxes increase this year, even if the millage rate remained unchanged, and their property’s 
appraised value declined.   Save Our Homes helps the City’s revenue picture in times of declining values 
as at present, but hurts it in times of rapid value growth.  Mr. Overton also noted that sales tax revenue is 
projected to decline by $3 million in FY11.  He mentioned that the School Board’s budget deficit is even 
worse than the City’s – perhaps as much as $120 million for next year. 
 
In response to a question about collective bargaining and the impasse, the Mayor stated that the City is at 
impasse with approximately 70% of its collectively bargained employees, all except the firefighters 
union.  It will take approximately 120 days to settle the impasses through City Council action, which 
might be accomplished by the start of the FY11 fiscal year or shortly thereafter. 
 
Council Member Webb stated that there were no surprises in the tentative budget, and urged against a 
hyper-focus on the millage rate, which he said should be an outcome of the needs of the budgeting 
process and not the goal that drives the process from the beginning.  Mayor Peyton pointed out that the 
property tax millage only pays for 48% of the General Fund budget and doesn’t even cover the full cost of 
public safety services.  In answer to a question from Council Member Bishop, the Mayor indicated that 
some efforts are being made internally to deal with verifying tax exemptions and collection rates to ensure 
that the City is collecting the full amounts owed it, but there are no resources to devote to a new campaign 
in that area.  In response to another question the Mayor indicated that with regard to the Jacksonville 
Journey, the oversight committee is always looking at which programs work and which don’t and will 
make budget recommendations based on that, but he is not looking to reduce Journey funding because of 
budget constraints.  He stated that Jacksonville cannot allow itself to be defined by its crime problems 
(leading the state in murder rate for 10 consecutive years), and the Journey appears to be making tangible 
progress in that regard. 
 
Meeting Adjourned:  10:37 a.m. 
 
 
Minutes:    Jeff Clements, Chief of Research  
      5/4/10 



Tapes:      Webb/Joost/Mayor FY11 budget meeting – LSD 
      4/29/10 
Materials:  Mayor’s handouts - LSD 

     4/29/10 


























